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ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE Bévzs A. SALAPA: Let's go on
rhe record.

This 1is the time and the piace that the Pennsylvania
public Utisity Commission has set for a hearing in the case
captioned, "Deanna Orufer %érsus T~Net1ﬁ, Inc.," at Docket
NQf‘C~20067074. |

I am Administrative Law Judge David Salapa. The
Commission has assigrned me to ngsidezover the hearing in
this case and to render a deciéian fer the Commission to
consider.

Appearing by telephone this moining is the
Compiaiﬁant, Deanra Cnufer.

Good morring, Ms. Onufer.

M3 . ONUFER: Good morning.

JUDGE SALAPA: Also appearing by telephoné is counsel
for\tbe Respondent, Mr. David Zambitc.

Good morring, Mr. Zambito.

MR, ZAMBITO: Good morning, Your ancii.

JUDGE SALAPA: Now, can each of you hear me?

MS,. ONUFER: Yes.

MR.kZAMBITO: Yes, Your Hénor;

JUDGE SBLARA: And can you héar‘each cther?

MR, ZAMBITO: Yes, Your Henor‘

'MS. ONUFER: Yes, Your Honor.

COMMUNWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY ~ {Z17} 761-7150
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JUDGE SALAPA: I can hear each of you. So, we have a
qood teleph&nic connection.

Ms. Onufer, since you are the Complainant in this

- matter, you have the burden of going forward first to

present your case.
I will swear you in before you begin to testify.

After you have finished Lestifying, Mr. Zambito will be

allowed to ask you guestions about your testimony. This is

calied cross~examination. i simply ask Lhat you listen to

his guestiorns and try to answer them fto the best of your

ability.

-~ After you are done testifying and any other witnesses
on your kehalf are‘done testifying arnd subjéét to cross-
examination, Mr. Zambito will present ais witness. And, at
that point after that witness is done teétifying; you will
bekailowed to ask cross-examinaticn questioné on the
testimony of his witness.

Do you have any questions about how this hearing is
golng to proceed this morﬁ;ng? |

M5. ONUFER: No;

MR. ZBMBITO: No, Your Henor.

JUDGE SALAPA: AlL right. Ms. Onufer, aﬁe you going
to testify first or 1s your daugnter going to testify first?

MS. ONUFER: I willktestify first.

JUDGE SALAPA: A1l right. Ms. Onufer, cculd you

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY ~ (717) 761.7150
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please raise yocur right hand?

MS. ONUPFER: Yes, Your Honor.
whereupon,

DEANNA ONUFER
having been duly sworn, testified as follows:
DIRECT TESTIMONY

JUCGE SALAPA: Please state and spell your name for
the record. |

THE WITNESS: Deanna Onufer.

JULGE SALAPA: And‘cauld you spell that?

THE WITNESS: DU-e-a-n-n-a O-n-u-f-e-r.

JUDGE SALAPA: And, Ms. Onufer, where do you reside?

THE WITNESS: Bethlehem, Pennsylvania.

JUCGE SRLAPA: And how lLong have you resided in
Bethliehem? |

THE WITNESS: All my life; 60 years.

JUEGE SALRPA:‘kAccordinq tsyyour Complaint, you wegre
using T-Netix to contact your daughter. Is that correct?

THE WITNESS: Yes, I was using T-Netix. |

JUDGE SALAPA: And it is my undenstahding your
daughter‘was incarcerated for a while in thé State
Cozrection System. ;s,that‘ccrreCt?

THE WITNESS: Yes, it is; four Honor.

JUDGE SALAPA: The oﬁe iocatian was at‘tambridge

Springs?

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY = {7173 76%.715D
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THE WITNESS: Yes.

JUDGE SALAPA: And, if you know, is that in the

northwestern part of the state?

THE WITNESS: Yes, it is.
JUCGE SALBPA: And then there is also another listing.
I believe it is Karthaus,'K»a~r~£*hea~ues. Is that correct?

THE WITNESS: HNo. The first time was Northampton

County Prison, and then to Muncy, anc then to Cambridge.

End then it went to boot camp in Caracas (sic).

JUDGE SALAPA: Okay. Somewhere in here I have that

she was for a while in a location called K-a-r~t-h-a-u-s.

THE WITNESS: That was towarﬁ’the énd, yes, when I
really needed io be in contact with her.

JULGE SALAPA: And where is that, if you know,
Karthaus? 1Is it also in the northwestern part of the state?'

THE WITNESS: Yes. o

JUCGE SALAPA: All right. According to your

Complaint, you are claiming that T-Netix improperly

isconnected you while you were telephoning or having
telephone conversations with your daughterL"Couid you
p.gase elaboréte on that a little bit?
THE WITNESS: Yes, Your Honor. Numerous cails we were.
disconnected for no reason. And then I would have to pay or
she would have to call baék and be éharged another $2.77 to

be connected. Many times it was staticky or she did not

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY  (717) 761-7150
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hear me or i did not héar her.

The majoritykat calls that we had was for a minute ér
two and then it would hang up, and then she would havé to
aail me back again. And this was continuous.

I was always on my land~line'phone, with a cord,’and
there was nc reason. I had no three~way, hathing like that.

I was always beingkéharged extra to have to be
connected to ﬁer.

JUDGE SALAPA: ALl right. Llet me ask you this. On
these telephone calls, they were initiated by your daughter
from one or more of these correcziénal facilities. Is that
correct?

THE WITNESS: Yes. The majority of calls came frém
Cambridge Springs. She had to call me. And then, toward
the end when she was moved to the boot camp in Caracas
{(sicj, I had to have information of when she was -- I QaS'tﬁ
pick her dp, pecause she was coming home.

And that is when I was also told I had to prepay to

4 talk to my daaghter. I was very cutraged about this,

because I havekalways paid my phonre bill. I was always paid
in fuil‘ And then at the end they tell me I have to prepay
or I cannot talk to my daughter. |

Andkthis was the most important time I had to reach
her, because 1 did not know where she was. I had to find

directions. I had to talk to her, to have communication,

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY | (737} ¥81.7180
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and that is all we have ever had;

I feel sc bad, because -- 1 am frustrated because of
all’the times ¢f trying iaytalk to her and having -~ they
give you 15 minutes and thén they cut it ¢off when they want
to and disgonnect us. That iLs more stressful on the ihmate
and also for me.

But, when Ikprepdid, I was questioningkthis;, Why

prepay when I paid in full all the time, in all of the two

and a half years that she was incarcerated?

I was told to do this. I dzd what they wahted, and I
said -~ 1 still did not get through to her. IL took a week
or more forkthem to get me connected to her when she was at
the i1ast area that she wés staying at.

JUCGE SALAPA: Did T-Netix ever provide you with an
explanétion as to why they wantéd you to prepay when your
daughter was mo§ed from Cambridge Springs to KarthaUé?

THE WITNESS: They told me that that is what they ére
doing now. And also because if you talk for mdre than the-
time that you are supposed to, it -- it is iike a high
volume of calls.

I said i'would not have these high volume of calls if
they would not keep disconnectinq us. That was my whole
point. They constantly disconnected us,,and then she had to
zall back, and we were charged more money. I mean, I am not

a rich woman. I am on & fixed income. BAnd it is very

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY  {717) 781.7150C
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stressful.
And also, toward the‘end, I tried tokget in contact
with her, toward the end and her coming home to ne. I mean,

those were the times I really needed to talk to her, and 1l

codld not even‘get through. I was on that phone all the

time trying to have them -- the line was like just

disconnected and I could not -- they would not open the

liné, They said another 72~hou£s after they'received thevr
money they wculd open the line.

I said, "No. 1 need to have,it open now. My daughter
heeds to contact me of when I should pick her up, where she
is." |

Iz wés the whole -- the whole ordeal was upsétting
and, lixe I say, frustrating. I was very dissatxsfied‘with
the service, because, I mean, I have always paid my biils;
T told them this. They couldklooh at my records. I have
never had a prbblem.

I+ seemed like they just wanted to keep drawing more
Qut of me that 1 don’'t have.

JUHGEfSALAPA: Dig ~~

THE WITNESS: And then, when I pay, and did pay

e

constantly, it is like I wasn't getting anywhere., I am a

o

paying customer and I am still not getting my satisfaction

S or my money's worth.

JJDGE SALAPA: Did you voige any of these conterns to

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY - (717} 7647150
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T-Netix --
THE WITNESS: Constantly. |
JUDGE SAiAPA: -~ that you were:bcing cut off?

THE WITNESS: Oh, ves, 1 did, sir. And I also did to

‘the prison, and the prison said I had to go to T-Netix, to

the phone company.

I was backvand forth, also, with VeriZQn; becauss they
said they are rot blocking my calls. The correctional place
15 doing it., And I had to call there. I was on the
phone'~~

JUDGE SALAPA: So, Verizon is your local telephone
sgrvice., Is that correct? - |

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir.

JUDGE SALAPA: Did T-Netix indicate to you why the
telephone conversations were beinq terminated? |

THE WITNESS: No. They justvcut the phones and that
is it, and she would have to keep callinq me back.

- JUDGE SALAPA: Did you contact their custqmer'service
people’tc lodge a complaint?

THE WITNESS: VYes, sir. I <id thal many times.

JUDGE SALAPA:v And did they foer yoﬁ any explaﬁanién
as to why the telephone seivice W&S being cﬁt off?

THE WITHESS: No. They just keptAasking me questions
abcut the ghche or, “Do you fecail how many times a day you

called?” I said, "We're only allowed twe 15-minute phone

COMMONWEALTH REFPORTING COMPANY  {717) 761.T150
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calls a day."”

Every time they cut e off’af:er one mlnute ox‘twc
minutes, she wauid have to caill back. It was disconnected.

I wasn't getting any satisfacuién from thém‘a: all.

JULGE SALAPA: Well, maybe;I should ask you scme’
questions, then, about your telephone’serv1cel

Yéu have a regular land-line phone in your house 1in
RBethlehem. 1Is that correct?

‘THEFWITNESS: Yes, sir.

JUCGE EALAPA: And you den't have a cordless phone?

THE WITNESS: I haﬁe a cerdless, but I did not use
that, because I’kncw the rules aﬁa regulations oi using &
iénd~line, no three-way or anything. |

Every time she called frem the prison, I was on my
land-line phone.

JUCGE SALAPA: And, during the course of your

‘telephone conversations, was there scmeone else in the house

who attempted to pilck up an extension phone?
THE WITNESS: No, sir.‘ I am by myseif.‘ I am a widow.
I live by myself. It is my daughter and I.
| JUDGE SALAPA: Okay. The next part of yourkcomplaint

talks about prepaying $100.00 to T-Netix in November of 2006

and them owing you a refund of $36.12.

THE WITNESS: Right.

JUDGE SALAPA: Have you now received the refund from

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY =~ {717) 7817150
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T«Netix for that?

THE WITNESS: I received that way after they said
about it. |

JUDGE SALAPA: All right. But you did receive the
refutnd?

THE WITHNESS: Yes, sir.

JUDGE SALAPA: Is there anything else that you would
like to tell me about your Complaint with T-Netix? |

THE WITNESS: Pardon? I didn't hear on t.oo good.

JULGE SALAPA: Is there anything else at this p01nt
that you would like to tell me about your Cemplaint with
T-Netix?

THE WITNESS: Just that I was very disappointed in the

service., The money that they owed me, they did send me.

They did owe me. I mean, I am not asking for any free money
or anything. I am asking to‘bc juS:ified,’this whole ordeal
of having t¢ go through this for two and half years when
they picked up the éervice~

1 feel I shouldn't be taken advantage of as a paying
cuﬁtcmér; I have always paid my bills; 1 just feel, for a
l:ittle person, T was taken advantage nf. It was a stressful
situation as it was.

JUDGE SALAPA: And so, at this -=

THE WITNESS: [ feel fortunate today that we have this

‘hearing that I can express myself and tell you, you know,

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPARNY - (717} 7817150
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what happened‘

JUDGE SALAPA: And so, you want the Commission to
refund you the $2.77 per call wheré you had to incur an
extra re-cormection cost where you allege that'the phone
contact was improperly cut off . lskthat correct?

THE WITNESS: Yes. And 1 WCUId leaVe that monetary up
to you, Judge, to decide. |

JUDGE SALAPA: Well, I can only refund you on the

' basis of the connection tharge. I cannot award you any

additional damages pased on pain and suffering or anything

of that nature.

THE WITNESS: Yes,

JUDGE SALAPA: The General Assembly, when it created
the Public Ctility Commiss:ion, did not empowér the
Commissicn to award monetary damages for pain and sufférlng.

THE WITNESS: Yes.

JUCGE SALAPA: So, my limitatrons are to award you a

refund of some kind and/or to fine T-Netix, 1if I find that

~they have violated the Commission's regulations or statutes.

THE WITNESS: VYes. I understand. I appreciate that.
JUDGE SALAPA: TIs there anything else at this point
you would like to add to your testimony?

THE WITNESS: Would you want to talk to my wi:ness

3
G
=
o

JUDGE SALAPA: Well, I want to get your testimony

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (PAT 7837150
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first. Are you finishgd?

THE WITNESS:'VI am finished.

JUDGE SALAPA: All right. WMr. Zambito, do you have:
any cross~e£amlnéticn?

MR. ZAMBITO: -Yes, Your Honor.

JUDGE SALAPA: Go ahead.

MR. ZAMBITO: Good ﬁoxnlng, Ms. Onufer.

THE WITNESS3: Good morning.

‘MR. ZAMBITO: I just have a couple of foilow—up
questions. | |

CROSS-EXAMINATION
BY MR. ZAMBITO:

Q0  You said that you were disconnected numerous

~times.

A Yes. ’

Q  Could you identify which of‘the 117 calls that ybu
have identified in your Amended Complaint were improperly
disconnected?

A  Are you saying by month or day? I have ~--

Q Identify the specific calls of those 117 listed.

A Well, I have all of them here. I have all of
them; 3

0 So, it is your allegation that every one of those
117 calls that were terminated ériox.co 15 minutes were

impfoperly disconnected?

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY  (717) 7817150
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A Yes, S.ir. ’

Q  Would you be able to walk through each of those
calls and let us know why each of themkwé:e improperly
disconnected?

a I have it right hefe in front of me. I can do
that. ‘ |

fPausa‘}

Q  Could yocu start out? We will just go thhough a
couple of them. I don't think the;Judge‘waﬂts ué to go

through 117. Could you tell us what happened on, let's say,

‘ ;the first call listed?

A 4/29/06, 6:27 p.m., that was after six minutes.
4/30/06, 10:40 a.nm., after two minutes.
Q But why were they disconnected?

A Well, it just hung up on me. lt was disconnected.

' 16| [ have no -- that is why I am calling to complain about this

== that 1is why I called. I have no idea. I have no -- 1
have no answer for that, because I don't know why. They
never gave me an answer. I just»had to keep calling ba¢k[
End then they would 5ay; YIt is highkvclume."

O  BAre you alleging, then, on none of these callé yoﬁ
¢r your caughter hung up?

B No, sir. And we did not have a full 15 minutes.
It always broke up in between.

Q Ms. Onufer, do you recall signing your original

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY  (717) 784.7150
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Complaint?
A Yes, sir.

Q Do you reCali a verification at the bottom saying
that you swear that everything is true and correct --

A Yes, sir.

) - subject to penalty of law?

A Yes, sir.

0  And you recall taking -~ being sworn in by the
Judge this morning?

A Yes, sir, I havé_

0 Now, would you like to state once again that all
127 of those calls were impererIy'disconnected?

A  Yes, sir. They were d1$connectéd‘ I mean, I
lived through it. I know what I am talking about. I den't
lié~about this.

Q Do you have an answering machine, Ms. Onufer?

A I have an answering machlné, ves.

Q You mentioned that you ha&e potn a cérdless phene
and a land-line phbne, correct? |

A Yes.

Q Do you have Caller ID?

A Yes.

Q 3o, youkkncw it is your daughter who is calling?

kh Oh, yes.

@  What other custom features do you have?

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY  {717) 7817150
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A I don't have any‘other custom features.
0 Okay. Are you aware oi’che Department of
Corrections' policies regarding inmate telephone cal}s?
A I was told that lkéoulé have two ls?mlﬁu;e calls
with her. | |
O  Okay. And do you have an cbjection tq the
Depértmant of Ccrrestions‘ poiiay?
A No.
JUDGE SALAPA: Excuse me.
BY MR. ZAMBTITO: |
¢  You made a statenent to the effect that it took’
them a week or so to get her calls connected. kWere you
talk;ng about the institutien or T-Netix?
A T-Netix.
Q When you said that, you were talking about
establishing your prepaid account?
A Yes.

©  Have you ever had any'problems with your home

A No, sir.

o You have never had a complaint with Verizon?

A Never,

¢  In your Bmended Complaint you talk about an 38.00
tee to es&ablish’a prepaid account. | |

F:3 Yes, sir. They charged me $8.00.

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY  {717) 781-7160
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¢  Arc you certain that it was T-Netix that charged
you that, or was it another company?
A No, sir. It was T-Netix. I have everything
written down.

O Isn't it true that T-Netix credited you that

$£8.00%

| A  That was after the fact.
Q0 But they did credit you the 36.00%
A Yes, they did. |

Q And they did return the balance on your prepaid

Cacgeount?

A Yes, they did, after I had to call very, very many

times abcout it. |
| MR. ZBAMBITO: I havé no further gquestions, Your Honor.
JUGGE SALAPA: All~right‘ Ms. Dnuier, do you have any

additional testimony in light ¢f the questions that

- Mr. Zambito has asked you?

REDIRECT TESTIMONY
THE WITNESS: As far as him asking me if I have an
answering machine, yes, T dci I cg'héve his regording on my
aﬁswéring machine stating that he only called twice and thét
he was not gbing to settle.
JUDGE SALAPA: That is okay.
all right. ~Anythihg else, then?

THE WITNESS: No, sir.

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY - {717) 7B1.7150
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(W:tness temporarily excused.)
JUDGE SALAPA: Would you now like to have youk
daughter testify? |
- MS. ONUFER: Yes, sir.
JUDGE SALAPA: All right. Could you please raise your
right hand?
MS. KELLY: Okay.
JULGE SALAPA: You are going o have to speak,up. I
cah barely hear you.
MS. KELLY: T am raising my right hand.
JUGGE SALAPA: ALl right. |
Wheresupon,
KATRINA KELLY
having been daly sworn, testified as follows:
DIRECT TESTIMONY |
JUDGE SALAPA: Could you plgsase state and spell your
name for the record?
THE WITNESS: Katrina Kelly, K-a-t-r~-i-n-a K-=e-l-l-y.
JUQGE SALAPA: And, Ms. Eeliy, where do you currently
reside? |
| THE WITNESS: 1522 Valley Road, Bethlehem,
pennsylvania 18018.
| JUDGE SALAPA: And’how long have ynu residea there?
THE WITNESS: I have resided nere for six yéars, give

or take the time that I was incarcerated.

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPARY.  (747) 781.71560
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I alse want to point out my last name under my
;,incarceration is Onufer., It was Katrina Onufer.
| MR. ZAMBITO: Your Honar; I can't hear her.

JULDGE SALAPA: Yes. You are going to have to speak
up. 1 am having great difficulty and so is the court
reporter in hearing you. Can you speakX up?

THE WITNESS: Yes.’ I have lived heneksix years.

JUDGE SALAPA: Yes. And you were =--

THE WITNESS: Can you hear me?

JUDGE SALA?As Barely.

THE WITNES3: Hello.

‘JUDGE SALAPA: Yes;

THE WITNESS: Hello.

JUDGE SALAPA: Yes.

THE WITEESS: Yes. I have lived here six years.

JUCGE SALAPA: And you were about:to say something ~§

THE WITNESS: Yes. |

JULGE SALAPA: -~ about your maiden name. Is that --

THE WITNESS: Yes. When the phone calls -~ when we
had the phore calls -- see, the prisons gvyby yDur‘maiden
name. Sc, they go by Katrﬁna Cnufer. But my married name
is Katrina Kelly. So, I juSt want to clarify that; They

’migh: have the phone célls under Katrina Onufer. kThat‘is my
maiden name. ‘

JUDGE SALAPA: But the prison -- that is how the

' COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY  (717) 781.7150
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prison had you listed in their records?
THE WITNESS: Yes, sir.
JUDGE SALAPA: All right. And you were incarcerated
at Camb:idge Springs. Is that ¢¢rrecc? |
THE WITNESS: That is correct‘k

JULGE SALAPA: And how loﬁg were you incarcerated

" there?

THE WITNESS: I am not sure exaétly how lang I was
there. 1 was at several diﬂfe:ent places.

"JUDGE SALAPA: But the telephons calls that your
mother is complainlhq about, they origirated from Carbridge
Springs,’

THE WITNESS: Yes.

JUDGE SALAPA: Is that correct?

THE WITNESS: That is cerrect.

JULGE SALAPA: And also from arother facilaty called
Karthaus; 1s that right? |

THE WITNESS: Well, it was Quehanna Boot Camp, and

that was in Karthaus, Pennsylvania, yes.

JUDGE SALAPA: Al righa. Could you spell that,
OQuehanna?

THE WITHNESS: Q-u-a-h-a-r-a {(sic}.

JUDGE SALAPA: And that is & boot camp?

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir.

JUDGE SALAPA: And ir is located near Karthaus,

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY  (717) 761-7150
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Pennsylvania?

THE WITNESS: T believe it is located in Karthaus,
Pennsylvania. Sithmr in or near, yes.

JUDSE SALAPA: Very well.

And‘when were youa discharged from the boot camp, then?

THE WITN&SS: November; November 12, 2006.

JUDGE SALAPA: And what additional testimony would you
}Ike‘tb add in this matter?

THE WITNESS: Well, I was the cthér party on the other

end of the line. Band several times, numerous times, more

than I can evern, you know, count, hundreds of times, our

phone calls just got disconnected.

I know I didn't press anything on my end. She hadn't
pressed anythirg on her end, wnich I found out when T callad
back and I said, "What happened? Did you acsidentally press
a button or something?" She hadn't. aAnd I hadn’t.

ALl I know 1s that it kept disconnecting us; and it
was getting very, very frustrating, because every time I
would have teo call back, then, bécaUSé 1t'would~but us off
rn the middle of a sentemce; she wbuld be charged an
additibnal $2.77.

I also put in complaints. I was told by the prison
that I had to put in a phone ccmplaint. I guéss‘they subhit
that, tnen, to the company.

I did that numerous timés. I filled out telephone

COMMONWEALTH REPGRTING COMPANY  {717) 7617150
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disé:épancy forms for the phone calls that haa gotﬁen |
diszonnected. | |
JUDGE SALAPA: Ang what was the result of that?
THE WITNESS: They would'write‘back and they would

tell me that the reason that the phone could be disconnected

Was -

JUDGE SALAPA: By "they,” do you wean T-Netix?
THFE, WITNESS: I don't know who signed the complaint

forms. It would be initials. And, being in prison, they

didn't tell us very much.

ALl I know 1s that they told me tc submit them, the

complaint forms, and that they submit them to the phone

- company.

JUDGE SALAPA: Oh. And the response you got, did it
come directly from TeNetix, or did it come back from the
Department of Corrections?

THE WITNESS: It came back on a ﬁarm.~ It was
initialed. I don't know if it was from T-Netix or from the
prison.

The prison sent thekformkback with the written
explanéticn; put T don't know who exactly signed the fdrm_
ALl L know is that they call it the phone site manéger, and
I don't know where that person originateskfrom.'

JJDGE SALAPA: And what was the nature of the response

that you received?

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY ~ {717) T81.T180




FORAE Y

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

ya!

22

23

24

25

25

THE WITNESS: They simply said that the reason that
the phone cculd be disconnected was 3£ theré is static on
the line or if another button is pressec or if you are not
talking on a phone with a cord or if you are making a threaf
way call. They said that those are the reasons that thé
phoné could be disconnected.

And, even though I further went or and wrote another
complaint and explainéd te them that none of those things

happened, they still just kept coming back with the same

generated answer, that this is how the phone could be

disconnected. They never gave me a real answer as to why it
was disconnecced& They just kept gererating that same
response: These are the’reasons‘it céuld be disconnected.
JUDGEkSALAPA: And was this true both at Cambridge
Springs and at the boot camp? |
THE WITNESS: At the boot camp, they told me ﬁheyk
didn't know why. At the bootkCémp, it was differeht. Théy

told we they dida't know why I couldn't get through to my

. mother and that everything on their end was sufficient ~-

they had done everything they needed on their end -~ that it

was T-Netix, the phone company, that wasn't letting me get

- through to my mother.

JUDGE SALAPA: And, once you were at the boot camp and
you were able to contact your mother, did you experience the

same kind of problems where the telephone calls were

CCOMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPARY (717} 781-7150
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terminated?
THE WITNESS: Yes.

JUDGE SALAPA: And did you fill out similar complaint

- forms to the ones you filled out at Cambridge Springs?

THE WITNESS: I filled out cne, because I was only
there for a couple of weeks, and the first'week I couldn't
even talk to her at all. It was in the last week that I had
filled one cut. I had filled them more so out with my
counselor there.

JUDGE SALAPA: 2and did you get a response?

THE WITNESS: Mo, I did not. |

And a lot of times that’I did at Cambridge, I didn’t
aiways even receive a response. I would £ill out the
telephone discrepancy form. Scme of them theykwould answef
with that géneric response. Others of them they didn't even
bother to answer, because this happenecd nmaybe every day, or

twice a day even I was filliﬂg out a complaint, and they

just sometimes would answer once in response to all seven of

them for that week.
~And I didn't get an answer at all Qhen I was at the
Quehanna Boot Camp. |
| JUDGE SALAPA: Is there anything additional that you
would like to raise at this point in your testimony?
THE’WITNESS: Well, I would like to say that I wasan't

there, but my mother explained to me how she had to prepay.

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COVMPANY (T17) 78171580
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I was there when she received the refund.
I just wanzed to state that the refund she did receive

was of her cwn morey. It wasn't as if T-Netix had given her

any noney. That was her own mcney that she receaved a

refund for, because that waé the unused portion of her money
that she had to prepay.

| IZ they would have connected us sooner, I know she
would have used that money, becauée‘she spent so much money
on the phone talking to me. '

I just feel very bothered by the fact, that I feel
like she was taken advantage éf gvery time that we were
disconnected and she had to be charged another $2.77, and 1
dan*t‘feel that that was rzght, because l‘know,;hat I wasn't
doing anything on my cnd to have the pnbne calls
disconnected and I know she wasn't doing anything on her
endﬂ

And, youa know, we weren't gettinq anywhere the times
we corplained to the phone company and we filied out the
proper forms. You know, we weren't getting anywhexe. They
would just explain why they could discénnectkycu.k They
weren't explaining why they disconnected ﬁs.‘

1 even said, you know, the phone calls are taped. You
can hear, you know, me saying,’"ﬁello. ‘Hello,"‘ You can
hear her saying, "Heirlo. Hello." But we couldn't near each

sther sometimes even. And the phone was real staticky

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (717} 781.7180
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It was jusz all of these problems that we had, and

nobody was giving us an answer. That is really all that T

would like to say.

JUDGE SALAPA: Very well. Mr. Zambito, do you have

any cross~examination for Ms. Kelly?

MR. ZBMBITO: Yes, I do, Your Heonor.

JUDGE SALAPA:" Go ahead.

CROSS-EXAMINATION

BY MR. ZAMBITO:

© Ms. Kelly, how old are you?

23 I am 29.

Q  Were you convicted of a crime of truthfulness?
A No, sir. 1 was convicted of aggravated assault.

Q  Okay. I would just like to cover a few things

that you saad.

&  Okay.

Q You said you filed numerous complaints.

A Yes, sir.

Q Weren't those actually prison, Department of

Corrections, grievances?

A  They were forms that we got from the Department of

Corrections, from the officers.

¢  And the response came from the Department of

Corrections?

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY
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A I don't know where it came ftom. It was called a
relephone discrepancy form. And they toid:us to address “he
c@mplaint ©o what is called a phéne gite mén&qer‘ |
Q But it didn't come back froﬁ T-Netix?
A That I don't know. Thatkis who I thought that
they submit them to. .

G It didn’'t have the T-Netix logu at the top or

anything?

A; A logo?

0 Like on T-Netiw Letterhead.

A It wasn't on no _etterhead. It was just a couple
sentences responding to my coupie'sentences at the tep.

They filled out the rest of the form,,andfthey initialed it.

Q kYou had a counselor at the Department of
Corrections?

A Yes.

©  Okay. And they were the ones whé sort of walkéﬁ
you througn tnhese grievance'p;ccesses?

)1 Mot really. They say that it ié the phone company
that handles that and they don't have ahything,to do with
the phone company.

Q Whén you say, "they" --

A They instruct us to fill out the phone diécrepancyk
form,

Q -— are you referring to a specific person or are

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (747)781-7150
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you referring to the Department of Corrections generically?
A I am sorry. Can you repeat that?
0 When you say, “"they," are you referring to a

specific persor or are you referring generically to the

Department cf Corrections?

A Counselors and officers at the Department of
corrections, they just tell us that they don't handle the
phones, that that is with T-Netix whe handles the phones.

They instruct us to £ill out what 1s called a phone

discrepancy form, and they say that that gets generated to

i

T~Netix. Ncw, whether that does or rnot, I don't know.

But I do know that I filled out the phone discrepancy

forms like they told me, and they said, you know, that

T-Netix deals with the phones.

0 But'you never~sp0ke‘difectly with somebody from
T=-Netix? |

A I couldn't possibly have. ’I was incarcerated. I
was in prison. The only thing I could do wés fill out a
form, and I did that. | |

0 Okay. And you sald you complained pretty much
every day?

& Yes, pretty much: - Not every day,' Pretty much.
There were times that this had happened, especially in the
béginning, ahd I didn't £ill out thése‘farms‘

Q Was the phone --

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPARY {717} 761-71580
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Q -~ system -~

31

A -~ I was being very frustrated.

' Was the phone system the only thing you complained

{| about?

A Was the phone system the only thing? HNo, there

were several things 1 compiained about being in prison. Of

course not.

Q  You mentioned that yeu wanted to clarify that the

refund ycur mother received was her own money that was left

in her prepaid account, correct?
A That is correct.

Q Are you aware that T-Netix

$8.00 courtesy credit?

A Yes. She did tel} me *hat

gave your mother an

they did credit her the

- 538.00.

Q So -~

A I hac¢ insisted ~--

Q -~ that $8.00 wasn't her money?

A 1 am sorry.

Q I am sorrxy. I am hévidg real difficulty hearing
You. | |

The $8.00 was a courtesy credit, correct?

A Correct.

Q  Which means it wasn't necessarily owed to yoar

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY  {717) 781-7150
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mother, but they paid it to her anyway, cor:ect?‘

A Well, I don't know akout thaz. I mean, I don't
feel that they should have taken that $8.00 from her. They
told her éhe had to prepay $100.00, and they told her that
there is an $8.00 fee for prepayﬁng, but they didn't give
her a choice. They told her she had té,prepay and ﬁhat they
were going to charge her an $8.00 fée for prepaying.

I told her that that wasn't right and that shouldn't
have happened. Then that 1s when she went about getting
that $8.00 back, as she rightfully should have gotten thac
back, because she shouldn't have keer charged for something
they required her to get. |

Q Ms. Kelly, are you f%millar witgh yoﬁr mother's
Complaint and’hcr Amended Complaint?

A Yes.

Q And have you reviewed all 117 calls listed in her
Anended Complaint?

A Yes.

Q | And you are willing to state under oath today that
every one of those 117 calls was improperly disconnected?

A  Yes, $ir; they ware.

Q  And on the of thcse calls did you oxr ycur mother
voiuntatily hang up? |

A No, sir, we did nct.

Q  Where are you at today, Ms, Kelly?

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY  {717) 761-7150
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A I am at 1522 Valley Road, in Bethlehem,

Pennsylvania.

©  And that is your mother's residenrce?

A Yes, sir, and mine.

phone.

Q

A Yes, T am. And she is on the‘cther cordless‘
Q 8¢, there are two cardless,phanés?

A Yes, there 1is.

Q Yoeur mother: ==

B There is also a phone with a coxa‘

Q -- said earlier éhe had a cordless phane"
How many?

Q  And yours now?
A Yes, sir.

Are you speaking on the cordless phone today?

A Well, we didn't always have the two phones.

had one corcless phone. Now that I came home, we got

another cordless phone.

Q  Did you get rid of the land-line phone?

We

33

A No., We still have that. That is in her bedroom.

Q Do you consider ycurself a quiet person?
A Yes, sir.
MR. ZAMBITO: No further guestions, Your Honor.

JUDGE SALAPA: Thank you.

Ms. Kelly, do you have anything further you would like

CQMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (71757617150
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to add to your testimony in response to any of Mr. Zampbito's

gquestions?

THE WITNESS: Yes.
REDIRECT TESTIMONY

THE WITNESS: His last question, of my being a duiet
person, 1 feel that -— I am aiways told’that I‘am too soft-
spoken, that I don't speak up‘engugh. So, Ikém trying to,
you know,,télk loud enough that evé:ydne can hear me. I
hope I am not talking too loud. I am not sure how my. voice
is éarrying.

JUDGE SALAPA: zes. You are ceming through loud and
ciear here. |

THE WITNESS: Okay. 1 just want to make sure, because
I know I am soft-spoken.

I don't really believe that 1 have anything further to

iscuss with Mr. Zambito, no.
JUCGE SALAPA: All right.
{(Witness temporarily éxcused‘)

JUDGE SALAPA: Then that will conclude the
Complaindnt's case.

Mr. zZambito, do you have a witness?

MR. ZAMBITO: VYes, Your Honor. I would like to call

Monica Rodriguez, Senior Customer Service Specialist for

T-Netix.

JUDGCE SALAPA: All right. Ms. Rodriguez, could you

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (7173 761-7150
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please raise your right hand?
| MS. RCDRIGUEZ: It is raised, Your Honor.
Whereupan,
'MONICA RODRIGUEZ
having been duly sworn, testified as follows:
~JﬂDGE SALBPA: Please state and spell your name for
the record. |
THE WITHNESS: My‘néme is Monica Rodfiguez, M-o-n-i-c-a
R~o~d~r?1~g—u~e~zf |
JUEGE SALAPA: M:, Zambito.
MR. ZAMBI1O: Thank you, Your LHonor.
DIRECT EXAMINATION
BY MR. ZAMBITO:

Q . Ms. Rodriguez, would you state your address, your

 business address, for the record?

A Certainly. My business address is 14651 Dallas

‘Parkway, Saite 600, Dallas, Texas 75254.

0Q Thank ydu.

And by whgm are you employed arnd in what capacity?

A I am employed by Securus Tecnnologies és a Senior
Custorer Service Specialist. |

JUDGE SALAPA: Could you repeat that? Secured
Tedhnologies?

THE WITNESS: Certainly. Securus Technolagies.

JUDGE SALAPA: Could you spell that? I am losing that

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY ' (717) 7617150
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somehow.

THE WITNESS: Sure. S-e-c-u-z-u-z Technologies,
Incorporated.

JUDGE SALAPA: Thank you.

VTHE WiTNESS: You're welcomé.

And, to clarify, T~Netix, Inc., is a subsidiary of
Securus Technologies; and T-Netix is a leading provider of
inmate telecommunication services,

8Y MR. ZAMBITO:

Q What is the relationship between T-Netix and

T-Netix Telecommunization Sexrvices, Inzs.?

A Well, T-Netix Telecommunication'Services, Inc.,; is
a subsidiary of T-Netix, Inc. And, in Pennsylvania,
services arc providéd only thréugh T-Netix, Inc.

Q‘ Could you briefly state the nature and scope of
your responsibilities as a Senior Customer Service
Specialist’for'T—Netix?

A  Certainly. As a Senior Customer Service
Specialist, I investigate and handle customer 1nquiiies and
camplaints at both the sLace’ahd federal levels. In my
position, I have access fo T-Netix' records that are kept in
the regular course of busiﬁess¢

Q  Thank you.

A You're welcome.

-G Could you describe the telecommunication services

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY © {717) 7617150
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rendered by T-Netix at state correctional institutions in
Pennsylvania?

A In Pennsylvania T-Netix 1is amtherized by the
Pennsylvania éublic Utility Commissicn to pro&ide resold
ipter-exchange telecommﬁnicatién servicesg, and it provides
pursuant to a contract with the Pennsylvania Department of

Corrections telecommunication services for inmates in

The DCC has stringent phone pulicies designed to
protect the public, particularly victims, and‘ensufe
security within the prison. So, T~Netix must comply with
these policies. |

For instance, all calls are recorded, and calls will
be diﬁéonnected if an improper three~way call is at:empted.

Q Who may estabiish an account with T-Netix for
inmate phone services?

A  Either the inmate or a person listed on a DOC-
approved call list, such as a relative. They can, among
mthér methods, establish a prepaid account with T-Netix.
ALl calls must originate from the inmate. |

But, when a relative such as Ms. Onufer is called, the
cost of the call :s debited from the xelat;&e's prepaid:
account. |

o Q In your capaCLty as a Senior Customer Service

specialist for T-Netisx, co you have responsibilities for

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY  {747) 7817150
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investigating or responding to complaints filed by inmates |
or other customers?

A Yes.

Q So, you are famlliar‘wzth an investigated
Complaint filed by Ms. Deanna Cnufer? |

A Yes. I investigated Ms. Onufer's original
Comp.aint against T-Netix, which was served November 16,
2006, as well as her Amended Complaint, which was served
Decerber 12,‘2006. |

Q Thank you.

Could you please describe for His Honor your
investigation of Ms. Onufer’'s Cemplaint and Amended
Conmplaint? | |

A Cértainly, Msn Onufer alleged'that calls with her
incarce:éted daughter at SCI~-Cambridge prings and later at
Quehanna Boot Camp were improperly :erminatéd prior to thé
maximum time limit of 15 m;ﬁutes per 0811~ 

The maximum timekls set by the DOC policy, and there
are also maximum daily limits that depend upon the inmate's
status.

Tn Ms. Onufer's Amended Cémplaint, she identified 117

calls that were terminated prior to 15 minutes as calls Lhat

were improperly disconnected by T-Netix.
She also alleges that sne was required to prepay

$1C0.00 in order teo reactivate her prepaid account with

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY {737y 781-7450
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T-Netix and that she was charged $8.00 to make the
prepayment.

g And Low does T-Netix respond to Ms. Onufer's

“allegations regarding improperly disconrected calls?

A T-Netix denies that any oif the 117 calls
identified by Ms. Onufer were improperly disconnected.

For security reasons, the DCC pldces'iimitanionb cn
the nature of telepnone célls that an irmate may make. TFor
instance, each 1nmate has an appreved &all list.

And, likewise, three-way calling is‘prchib;ted. If an
inmate attempcs to call a non-approved rumber or attempts to
establish or have the called paity establish a three-way
call, the call is going to be immediacely terminated.

With regard to Ms. Onafer's éllegatians, thé 117
identified calls were terminatedk&izher bzcause a party’to
the call hung up,,the’15~m:nute time limit or daily time
limit had been reached, or there was an improper at:empt to
make a three-way call. |

(Whereupoﬁ, the‘&Ocﬁment was marked as
Respcndent‘s Exhibit NWNo. 1 for identificatioh.)
BY MR, ZAMBITO:
| Q  Ms. Rodriguez,‘please take ayloak at the document
pxa*marked as Respondent's Exhibit R-1. Could you identify
iw? |

JUDGE SALAPA:  Excuse me, Mr. Zambito. Before you go

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY {717) 784-2150
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“any further, Ms. Onufer, do you have copies of the documents

that Mr, Zambito mailed to you?

MS. ONUFER:’ Yes, I do.

JUDGE SALAPA: Do you have them in frdnt of you?

MS. ONUFER: Yes, I do. | |

JUDGQ SALAPA: Good.

Proceed, Mr. Zambito.

MR. ZAMBTTO: Thank you, Your Honor.

BY MR. ZAMBITO;

Q Coula you identify Exhibit R-1, Ms. Rodriguez?

A Yes. Exhibit R-1 ﬁst»Netix' call records for
Ms. Onufer. These records are kept in the regular course of
business by a computer progran.

Q0 How do you recognize that cocument?

A I printed it off of T-Netix' combuter system.

© Is Exhibit R-1 a true and correct copy --

A Yes.

Q ~- of Ms. Onufer’'s call records?

A

{es, it is. It x5.

MR. ZAMBITO: Your Honor, at this point, I would like

tea move Fxnibit R-1 into evidence,

JUDGE SALAPA: Ms. Onufer, Mr. Zambito is requesting

that the document that he previously sent to you and marked

as Exhibit R~1 be admitted into the record in this

vroceeding and made a part of this proceeding. Do you have

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY {717} 78171540
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any objection to that?
MS. ONUFER: No, sir.

JUDGE SALAPA: Very well. T-Netix Exhibit R~1 is

admitted into the record.

(Whereupon, the document marked as Respondent‘s
Exhibit No. 1 was receivéd,in evidence.)

MR. ZAMBITO: Thank you, Your Honor.

BY MR. ZaMBITO:

O Ms. Rodriguez, please explain the call terminaticn
codes found in column 7 of Exhibit R-1. e

A The termination codes show the reason why the call
was terminated.

Code 128 indicates that a call was terminated because
of akvoluntgry termination by one 0f’tne parties to the
call. In other words, the parties said, "Good-bye," or Fhey
athetwise hung up.

Code 130 indicates a_Call‘disccnnection because of a
viclation of D20C policy. |

JUDGE SALAPA: That Is Code 133 or 130?

THE WITNESS: 130.

JUDCGE SALAPA: 130. And that is a three-way call
vioiation; is that‘what'you’are saying?

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir. Yes, Your Honor.

JUDGE SALAPA: Thank you.

THE WITNESS: You're welcome.

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY  (717)761-7150
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In the case of Ms. Onufer, theré were approximately
nine Code 130 diéccmnections because of attempted three-way
zalls that we found. | |

Code 133 indicates termination becausé the call has
reached the maximumytime limit of 15 mirutes per call. It
could also indicate a termination because of the maximum
daily time 11mit waskzeachéd, even though the specific call
was less than 15 minutes.. |

Now, in the case of Ms; Onufer's daughter, she was
¢classified as a Level 2 inmate and was, therefore, .imited
Lo n¢ more than 30 minutes per day on the phane; And sc,
acgordingly, some of the Code 133 calls were terminated
prior to 15 mirutes. ‘

BY MR. ZAMBITO:

Q Havekyou verified the accuracy of the terminatior
codes listed on Ms. Onufer's recards?

A Well, apon thé filing of Ms. Onufer's Amended
Complaint, we asked the DOC to examine recordings of
Ms. Onufer's calls.

:Now, the DOC will not provide the actual xeco:dings
because of privacy concerns. So, we asked the DOCk:o
examine the recordings of‘all calls that were’disconnected’
because of improper three-way call attempts, and the DOC's
review confirmed that there weré improper three-way call

attempts.
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I alsc requested that the DOC review a random sample

of the other calls. The DOC rev.ewed recordings of

approximately cne-tnird of the 117 calls and determined that
the calls were properly terminated, according to the code.

In most cases, the calls were terminatec because Ms. Onufer

or her daughter hung up.

MR. ZAMBITO: Thank you, Ms. Recdriguez.
(Whereupon, the document was marked as
Respondent's Exhibit No. 2 for identification.)
BY MR. ZAMBITO:
Q  Could you please review thé document that has been.
pre-marked as Exhibit R~2 and tell the Judge what it is?
A Exhibit R-2 is a rate listing --
MS. ONUFER: I object to that.
JULGE SALAPA: Excuse me. What are you‘objectlng to,
Ms. Onufer?
M34 ONUFER: The‘DOC is not here to testify, and this
is hearsay. |
JULGE SALAPA: T understand that.
THE WITNESS: May 1 centinue?
M5. ONUFER: I am sozry.
JUDGE SALAPA: Yés§ Ms. Onuter —-
MS. ONUFER: Yes.
JUDGE SALAPA: -~ I am not sure that I can make a

finding of fact based on any hearsay testimony that has been

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY {7171 7817160
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prov.ded by T-Ketix.

So, if, indeed, the testimony regarding what DCC said

“is hearsay, I cannot make a factuwal finding on the basis of

that, unless 1t is carrobarated in some oﬁher way. ALl
right? |

MS. ONUFER: &1l right,

JULGE SALAPA; Continue, i. Zambito;

THE WITNESS: Well, I will continue.

. Exhibit B-2 is a rate listing for T-Netix' sexvices,

‘These rates are available for inspection at the cerrectional

institution, and the rates are s:atéd during the calls. The
rates are also pursuaﬁtkto T-Netix' tariff.
BY MR. ZAMBITO:
0 kHOw are you familiar with Exnibat R~2;
Ms. Radriguez?
’A It 1s kept in the regulak course of T-Netix'
business.
‘Q Is th;s a true and correct cupy?
A Yes.
MK. ZAMB1TO: Your Honox, ?t:this time, I weculd like
to move Exhibit R-2 :ﬁta evidence. |
- JUDGE SALAPA: nMs. onufer, do you have any objection
to admission of Exhibit R-27 |
MS. ONUFER: No, sir.

JUDGE SALAFA: All right. Exhibit R-2 is admitted

COMMONWEALTH RERORTING COMPANY - {717) 781-7150
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inte the record in this proceeding.
(Whefeupon, the dcﬁumeht marked,as,Respondent‘s
Exhibit No. 2 was received in evidence.)

JUDGE SALAPA: Continue, Mr. Zambito.

MR, ZAMBITO: Thank you, Your Honcr.

BY MR. ZAMBITO:

Q  Based on your review of Ms. Onufer's call records
and the rate listings,‘was Ms. Onufer charged the correct
rates?

A Yes. Ms. Onufer's prepaid éccount was debited fer
the proper amount.

The initial connection fee for a call is actually
$2.50 and 27 cents per minute. ’So, a ore-minute call will
be billed at $2.77.

¢ Thank ydu, Ms.‘Radriguez.

A You're welcome.

0 I would like you to go back for a éecond to the
call termination codes. Is it true that the DOC records all
inmate calls?

A Yes, they do. The Pennsylvania DOC does record
a:l inmate calls.

¢ And what is the purpcse of recording these calls?

A These are for security reasons.

Q  ©Okay. And, when there is a phone dlspute, does

T-Netix regularly contact the DOC regarding these

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY - {717V 781-7150
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recordings?

A T-Netix will seek permission from the DOC to
listen to the call recordings. However, the DOC prefers not
to release -- or rot to allow anYone else to listen to the
call recordings, but they tﬁemselves will listen to the call
recordings cn’hehélf of T-Netix.

Q So, those call recczdings were uravailable for
tdday‘s hearing? |

A Yes, they were.

©  But you regularly coordinate with the Department
éf,Corrécﬁicns for review of those call'reccxdings?

A Yes.

Q Thank you.

Ms. Rodriguez, I would like to tarn your‘attenticn to
Ms} Onufer's prepaymenc.' With rega:“zo Ms. Onufer's |
ailégation that she was required to prepay 3150;06 in order
to have a prepaid account, did T-Netix properly require
prepayment?

a Ygsu AIﬁ order to have -- ih‘order to have a
prepaid account, the pé:son must func it. They must make é'
prepayment. | | |

Ms. Onufer was advised on November 2 that she would
rneed to fund her prepaid account in order to establish an
account, and on November 3 she elected tclméke a payment of

$100.00. It was actually $82.00 with the 38;00 transaction

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY  {?17) 781-7150
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0 Okay. Was she required to pay 3100.0&?

A Actually, she was not required to pay $100.00.
The minimum amount to establish an account 1is a¢tually
$50,00.k There is no indication in our call records that she
was required to pay SiO0.00. And agéin, technically, she
paid T-Netix $92.00.

'Q  Okay. We will talk about that $8.00 a little bit
later.

 A One more thing. When T-Netix was informed that
Ms. Onufer no longer wanted a prepaid accouﬁt} 4 ‘Pefund

check in the amount of $36.12 was forwarded on or about’

December 15, 2C06.

Q 5¢, Ms. Onufer got the balance on her account =--

A Yes.
Q == ppon reguest?
A Yes, she did. and, if I may, I would like to

address something Lhat was said regarding the time it took
for the refund to be processed.
Q Okay. Go ahead.

A I would like to say that i1t is a policy. The

- customer service representative will advise the customer
that a check, a refund check, will be processed 3C days

after the last date of activizy.

In Ms. Onufer's case, the last date of activity, the
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last e¢all that was accepted, was on November 7. So, 30 days

would be approximately December 7, December 3. Her check

was processed -- on or about December 15 -- or before then

-~ it was sent out. S0, that 13 near to what our policy
outlines. |
MR. ZAMBITO: Okay.
(Whereupoﬂ, the document was hérked.as
Respondent's Exhibit No. 3 for identificétiona)
BY MR, ZAMBITO:
Q Could you please review the docament marked as
Respondent's Exhibit R-3 and tell the Judge what it is?

A It is a copy of the cleared check from

“Ms. Onufer's refund of $36.12. That was the balance

remaining on her prepaid account.

0 And how do you recognize the check?

A I requested it for the purposes of this hearing.
And also, the check $ays, "Evercom.” I would note that
Evercom is a sister company of T-Netix under the corporate
nmbreila of Securus.

Q Is Exhibit R-3 a true and correct cbpy of the
cleared check?

A Yes, it is.

MR. ZAMBITO: Your Honor, I would like to move Exhibit
Rf3 into evidence.

JUDGE SALAPA: Ms. Onufer, do you have any objection

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY  {717) 781.7150
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to the admissicn of Exhibit R-3 into the record in this
prcaeedang?

MS. ORKUFER: No, sir.

JUDGE SALAPA: Very well. Exhibit R-3 is made a part

of the record in this proceeding.

(Wharéupon, the document marked as.Respondént’s
Exhibit No. 3 was received in evidenCe‘)"

MR. ZBMBITO: Thank you, Your Honor.

BY MR. ZAMBITO:

0 Ms. Rodriguez, with regard to Ms. Onufér's

allegaticn that she was charged an $8.00 service fee for the

‘prepayment on her account, how does T-Hetix respond?

A The $8.00 service fee waskcharged by a third-party

vendor called NCO for electronic grepayment. It is no:t a

charge that is imposed by T-Netix.

A T-Netix customer can mak;’prepayments,directly to
T-Netix by mailing a check or a monéy Srdet.’ They have
-hoseyaptions, o

Now, the $8.00 was a charge that Ms“Dnufe:
voluntarily incurred as the result of her use of NCO's
services when she made the payment via phone.

Nevertheless, T~Nétix gave Ms@ Onufer a céurtesy
credit on November 8, 2006, in the amount of $8.0C
‘specifisally for the transaction fee, a.though we never saw

that noney. We only saw the $92.00.

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY - - {717).761-7150
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¢ S6, T-Netix had no cbligation to refund that money
but did it as a courtesy?

A Yes. And, basically, we ate that cast, that $8.00
cost o

JUDGE SALAPA: Excuse me.

THE WITNESS: -~ by giving her that credit.

JUDGE SALAPA: Excuse me. Ms. Rodriguez, are you
saying, "NCO"? Is that "N" as in neighbor?

THE WITNESS: Yes. Yes, Your Honor.

JUBGE SALAPA: And is that a financial institution, or
what exactly is that?

' THE WITNESS: Well, they do wvarious things. They

‘outsource for customer service. They outsource IZor

collections.

‘In this case, they dé c#stomer sarvice and‘théy give
the option to pay via phone. That is their system. Because
they do that, they charge this $8.00 fee,‘ That is why we
doa't ever see it, because it is on their end.

JUDGE SALAPA: So, they more or less act to p:6vide
someone with the opportunity tcyérepay electronically as
opposed to sending a check directly to T-Netix. Is that
what they do?

THE WITNESS: Yes, exactly.

JUDGE SALAEA: Thank you.

THE WITNESS: Ycu‘re‘welcame, Your Honor.

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY  (717) 761-7150
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BY MR. ZAMBITO:
‘Q Ms. Rodriguez, based on your review of
Ms. Onufer's Complaints and T-Netix' records, does ?~Netix
owe Ms. Cnufer any refunds?
A No. It appears that Ms. Onufer is seeking refunas

for calls that did not last 15 minutes, even though the

¢alls were properly terminated, basec on our research,

because of customer hahg-up,ar expiration of DQC’time’limits
Gr v;olatlon of DOC policies.

Q  Thank you.

Does that concludé your testimony?

A Yes, this concludes my testimony.

Thank you.

JUDGE SALAPA: Ms. Onufer, do youa have any cross-
eramination questions for Ms. Rodrigtez on her'testimcny?

MS. ONUFER:  Yes, sir, I do. |

JUDGE SALAPA: Proceed.

MS . ONUFER: There were no three way calls ever
attempted to be made.
| JUDGE SALAPA: No, no. You caﬁ ask her QUestiens
about her testimony. If you want to testify Turther to
rekusr her testimony, you can do that later.

| But right now do you have any questiéns for her

regardin§ her testimony?

MS. ONUFER: = Yes.

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY  ~(71T) 76817150
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CROSS-EXAMINATION

BY MS. ONUFER:

o I would like‘to know why, after two and a half
years, was I required to prepay and all of that time before
that I wasn't?

A kWell, according to our records, you, as you
stated, were billed via your ;céal celephone company; It
shows that in November there was a facility block on'your
line.

JUBGE’SALAPR: November of which year?

THE WITNESS: Hovember 2006. I apologxze;

In November of 2006, there was a facility block; and f
believe that was from Quehanna. There‘séems to be some
belief that there was fraud goihg on. 5

However, after that was inveszigated~~% and that was
the Zacility s the line was cleared, whish'is why 1t took
- it tock fivé days for the liﬁe to be cleared. That was
a.%0 the prepayment of the $;ZAGOﬁ' So, you were able to get
the calls November 7.

L believe that this could have had something tc do
withk us asking you to establish a prepaid account.

MS; ONUFER: 1 understand :&at.

I reseht that fraud. I con't fraud anybedy.

JUDGE SALRPA: No. Wait,

THE WITNESS: Thas -~

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY. * (717) 781-7150
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JUDGE SALAPA: Wait. Ms. Cnufer:~—

MS. ONUFER: Yes, sir. |

JULGE SALAPA: -~ ask quéstiéns of Ms“Radiiguez‘ Yeou
may testify later.

MS. ONUFER: Yes, sir.

What does she mean by "fraud"?

THE WITHESS: Unfortunately,kbecauSé I am not privy Lo
-~ because I am not privy to that investigation, I am unsure
what they ceonsidered fraud at that point.

However, I do know that it wés’ne lmnger,aﬁ issue.
and so, that, basically, was noted on the account.

JUDGE SALAPA: Ms. Rodriguez, tbié facilitykb;ock,
would that have been placed by order ot the Department of
Correcticns, or how was the bioék dore?

THE WITNESS: That block -- any facility block would
bé placed by either the DOC or the facility in questioh. We
have no jurisdiction. We cannot go to a facility and say:
¥You have to do this.  You have to block this customer.

We have ro way to do that. That is something that the
DOC‘would oversee.‘

JUDGE SALAPA: So, basically, the Department of
Corrections, for whatever reascn, could determine that they’
were not going to allow Ms. Kelly to call Ms. Cnufer's
nurber and would prevent that from occurring?

THE WITNESS: Yes. And that would be either the DOC

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY f717) 7847150
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JUDGE SALAPA: And T-Netix would have no control cver
when that occurred 5r for how loﬁg? |

THE WITNESS: No, we'wquldn't, All we can do is
request that the block be removed.

JUDGE SALAPA: All right. Ms. Onufer?

MS. ONUFER: I would like tc know whn‘she talked to at
the prison, because the prison told mekjt’was‘T—Net;x’that
was blocking it. They just blocked it. And that is why I
couldn‘t’understand, whenk: paid my money. I would like to
know whO'shektalked to at the prison.

JUDGE SALAPA: Ms. Rodriguez?

THE WITNESS: Your Honor, I am not the one who ~- I
did not speak with anybody’at the DOC. I solely
investigated her Camplaintskreqarding what we are discussing
today. |

As far as what happened in November‘réqardlng that
facility block, I do not know who was spoken with at that
point.

: JUDGE SALAPA: Okay.

BY MS. ONUFER:

Q 50, is 1t true that you did not havé any direct
contact with someone at the priécn, then, :egarding this?

A | Yes, I did not have any contact regarding this

matter with anybody at the facilitykor at tne DOC.
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MS; ONUEER: I have no furthér gaestions. ‘Thank you

JUDGE SALAPA: Any redirect?

MR. ZAMBITO: Just very briefly, Your Honor.
REDIRECT EXAMINATI CN

BY MR. ZAMBITO:

0 Ms. Rodriguez, how are you informed? How is

T-Netizx informed of a b.ock?

):A Well, it is placed on the call record. That is

actually more of a technical question I would think.

w2ll go into the call records and T look

- What I do is, during the course of an investigation,

t the notes. Tn

o

wes how I was able to see that there was a facility block.

Actually, 1t was under advisement in the call reccrds..

Q  Okay. 5o, the facility block is placed in the

call records?

A Yes, yes.

0 And that is how you became aware of it?

A That is how I became aware of 1it, yes.

MR, ZAMBITO: Nothing further, Your Honor.
RECROSS~EXAMINATION

BY MS. ONUFER:

O Was that because of a transfor? Could that have

hagpened because of a transfer from one unit te the other?

£5

~

I

at

A I am not sure. I wouldn't be the best person to

It is not notated in the notes.

| COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY  {717) 763-7150
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believe, and she was transferred to Quehanna. So, that is
not Quﬁ of the realm of po:sibillty‘

}waever, it is not something that is recorded, so I
cam’t say for a fact that that is the case.

JULGE SALAPA: BAnything further, Ms. Onufer?

MS. ONUFER:  No, sir.

JULGE SALAPA: Anything further from you, Mr. Zambi:

MR. ZAMBITO: No, Your Honor.
{(Witress excused.)

JUCGE SALAPA: ALl right. kmow, Ms. Onufer, did you
wish to provide further testimony at this point?

MS. ONUFER: Yes, sir.

JULGE SALAPA: All right. This will be rebuttal
testimony. You are still under oath.
Whereupon, )

DEANNA ONUFER

having previousiy been duly sworn, testified further as
follows:

DIRECT TESTIMONY‘

56

©?

JUDGE SALAPA: What further testimony do you wish to

offer at this point?
THE WITNESS: Helio.
MR. ZAMBITD: Hello.

THE WITNESS: Hello.
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JUDGE SALAPA: Yes.

THE’WITNESS: 1 would‘like to say that there were no
threé»way calls ever attempted to be made. And, since they
were recording all of the calls, they can hear, then, that
no three-way calls were éver attempted to be made.

JUCGE SALAPA: I believe you said earlier that you did
not have the three-way calling feature on ydur home
telephone, Is that éorrect?

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir.

JUCGE SALAPA: So, your testimony is that you do not
have the capacity toyds that from your home phone?

THE WITNESS; That is righﬁq

JUDGE SALAPA: Anything further, Ms. Ohufer?

THE WITNESS: Thefe was never an 1nVesLigation from
the prison. ’ |

JULGE SALAPK: About? About what? You mean --

THE WITNESS: That they talked to the prison. They

never told e about investigating anything. They never said

T-Netix ~~’T~Netix blocked the calls. The prison said
T~Netix blocked the calls. They had nothing to do with it.

JUDGE SALADPA: You mean when your daughter was at
Quehanna? |

THE WITNESS:  VYes, sir.

JUDGE SALAPA: OQOkay. Anything further?

THE WITNESS: MNo, =iz,

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY ~ (717) 7617150
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JUDGE SRLAPA: Mr; Zamblto;rdo you have any Cross-
examination for Ms. Onufer based on her rebuttal testimony?
MR. ZAMBITO: Just one guestions, Your Honor.
CROSS~EXAMINATIONY |
BY MR. ZAMBITO: |
Q Ms. Onufer —-
A Yes.

-~ how old are your phones?

e

b=

My phones? Five years old.

All of them?

N&, sir.

Pardon me?

Ne, €ir. My daughter just bought one.

Okay. llow many phones are carrently in the house?
y ¥ Y : _

R o S N & S S &

Three.
0 Two of those are cordless and one of those is
land-~line?

A Yes, sir. They are all land-line, but one has a

cored.

Q  Could you explain that?

A They are ai} with Verizon, but one has a cord.

¢  And the other does not? |

A Yes. The other two are cordless.

Q Okay. Aside from the cordless that your daughtei

just bought, how old is the other cordless?

- COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY  (717) 7617150
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A Five years.
Q And is that the phone you are on cuxrently?’
B Yes,
Q  And how old is YGur land=-line pnone?
A Five years old.
Q You béught them at the same time?
A’ Yes, sir.
MR. ZAMBITO: No further questicns,kYour Honox.
JULGE SALAPA:“ Very well. Anything further,
Ms. Onufer? |
THE WITNESS: No, sir.
(Wi:ness'excused.)
JULGE SALAPA: Any further testimony from either party
at this point? |
MS. KELLY: Yes, sir. T would like to, 1f I cén.
JUDGE SALAPA: Ms. Kelly?
MS. KELLY: Yes, sir. |
JUDGE SALAPA: Is this in rebuttal to the testimony of |
Ms. Rodriguez?
| MS. KELLY: Yes, sir.
JUCGE SALAPA: Very well. Go ahead.
Whereupon,
KATRINA RELLY
having previnusly been duly sworn, testified further as

foliows:

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY - (¥17) 761.7150
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DIRECT TESTIMONY
THE WITNESS: I wwﬁld just like To say that I had very
iew’pecple on my‘phcne‘list. And, out of'all of the people
that I had on my phone list, my mcther was really the only
one that I called, with Lhe ekcephion of maybe 6ne or two
cth@r'pﬁaple, within the last two and a half years.

There was never any attempt at & three-way call tec be

made. They can check the records and hear that there was

never any attempt. They could hear me saying, “Hello,
hello, " her saying, "Hello, hellc,” and ouar call wés
disconnected. There was never any attempt at & thrée~way"
call.

Also, the?e was never an invéstigation of any sort.

Now, whéther @here was a delay in aﬁything because I
was transferred from one faci;ity to another, I was'toid
that that waS rot the case. '

I was told that my phone sho@ld be turned>bn just like
everybody else's, of the other couple inmates that were
transferred from one facility with me to éhe other.

I was told by the prison. I was told by my‘counselor
at the prison. I was told by cfficers at the prisaon.

They‘looked into everything'on their end, and they
told me that my phone is open, my phone is not blocked from
their end. They told mé'that the block}is ccming from

T-Netix and that my mother should contact her phone company.
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kThat is what the counselor at the pfison tald me.
That is what the officers at the prison told me.

Pricx to’being transferred frcm the ptisOn, I was
unable to speak with my mother, because the calls were
blocked.

So, I was told at Cambridge Springs by my counselors,
my unit managers, and my officers that it was T~Net*2 who
was, in fact, blocking the calils from me and my mother; it
was not them.

Then, when I went to Quehanna Boétytamp, for that
first week that I was at Quehanna Boot Camp, I had the same
problem; I couldn't get through tc my mother.

And Quehanna Boot Camp teld me the same th;ng§ They

told me that everything is open on their end. There are no

blocks on their end, that it is T-Netix who is blocking the

phone calls belween my mother and I, that it Is my mother's
phone company that is blocking them. They said that the
long~-distance carrier is T-Netix -- or the collect-call

carrier is T-Netix, and they specifically told me that my

calls were being blocked by T-Nezix.

They said that there is no reason why my calls shéuld
be blocked by the prison.

There was never an investigation of aﬁyfsort going on
for anything.

I was a Level 2. I was the lowest le#el you could

COMMONWEALTH‘ REPORTING COMPANY {7173 7817150
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even be. I had the privilege of making the most phone calls
any .nmate could make in one day.

There was certainly no investigation. I worked
cutside gate. I had outside gate clearance;

JUDGE SALAPA: Excuse me. Cutside gate cléarante?

THE WITNESS: ‘Yes, sir. That means ydu could work-

outside the gate, and I did that. I worked in a warehouse

outside the gate.

S0, [ was under very minimal security. If there was

ever any investigation of any sort, I wouldn't have been

| outside the gate.

The p:ison told me that the phones were specifically

being blocked by T-Netix, which is why they kept insisting

that I f£ill out the discrepancy forms, which I did.

I just wented to let that be xnown,

JUDGE SALAPA: All right. Mr. zambito, do you have
any redirect? |

MR. ZAMBITO: Very briefly, Your Honor.

CROSS-EXAMINATION
| BY MR. ZAMBITO:
0 Ms. Kelly --
A Yes.
Q -~ do you have any relatives thét 1ive near your
mother?

A Do I have any? I have relatives we haven't spoke

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY {717} 761-7150
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with in teh years. I don't know where they‘live. We have
no contact wizh them. |

0 When your mother called you i rather,then’you

called yourkmother; was there ever anybody else in the house

‘with your mother when you called her?

A Never.
Q Never?
B Never.,

O So, in all of the calls over all those years,

‘there was never anybody else in the house with your mother

when you called her?

A No. She don't have people over at the house. We
don't have commumication with her sister, and someiother
family members we haven't had contact with ih ten years. It
is Just mé and my mom. |

Q0 50, you are teﬁtifyiﬂg that 1t is not possible

‘that somebody picked up another line in the house?

B Absolutely, that is not possible.
MR. ZAMBITO: No further guestions, Your Honoz.
JUDGE SALAPA: Very well.  Anthing fu:ther?;v
THE WITNESS: No, sir. Thank you.
| (Wltness’éxcused;)
~ JUDGE SALAPA: Okay. That concludes the testimony
phase pf this proceeding. | |

What will happen new is that I will await the

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING 'COMPAN'Y {7173 761-7150
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preparation of the hearing transcript in this case. That
should be approximately 21 days Zrom today.

When I get the transcript back from this hearing, 1

I will) sit down and read it and review iT, and then I will put

together an Inillal Decision.
That Initial Decision will be in writing, and it will
be sent to the parties in this procseding. Aléng with that

ITnitial Decision will be an instruc:tien sheet indicating the

steps that the parties may take in response to my Initial

DG¢1$16n~
 Essent1a1ly, the parties will have the opportunity if
they disagree'with any portion of my Initiai‘DQCLsioh te
file objections, or Exceptions, tc my Initiai Dec1sicn.‘
|  After the time ?eriod for filing those Exceptions, or
objections, to my Initial Decision passes, the matter will
ve cakeh’up by the five~membér Puklic Utility Commission.

The Commission will consider my Initial Decision and

“any objections, or Exceptians,'to that Initial Decision; and

the Commission will issue a decision at a Public Meeting.
At that point, that Commission action becomes the final
Commission's determination in this matter.

The parties, after the Commission issues its decision,

may cither file a petition to the Commission for

reconsideration of the Order or they may file an appeal of

‘that Order to the Commonwealth Court of Pennsylvania, which

| COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY . (717} 781-7150
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is the appellate court that has jurisdiction over appeal
from the decisions of Commonwealth agencies.

Do the~parties understand what will transpire from
this point on?

MR. 2ABMBITO: Yes, Your Honcr.

Msf ONUFER: Yes.

JUCGE SALAPA: Very well, I would like to thank the

parties for taking time to participate in this hearing, and

have a gdod day. We are adijourned.

(Whéreupon, at 11:22 a.m., the hearing was concluded.)

GOMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY . {7173 76847150
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T hereby certify, as the Stenogfaphic reporter, that
the foregoing procesdings were taken stenographically by me,
and thereafter reduced to typewriting by me or under’my |
direction; and that this transcript 1s & true and aﬁcurate
record to the best of my ability.
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February 12, 2007
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VIA HAND DELIVERY RB 5
; 212 v
A e
Administrative Law Judge David A. Salapa wE = A
Pennsylvania Publie Utility Commission Z ¥ =
Office of Administrative Law Judge = iy
Commonwealth Keystone Building, 2% Floor z
400 North Strect
Harrisburg, PA 17120

Re: Deanna Onufer v, T-Netix, nc.;DoékcL No. C-20067074 Prehearing Obligations
Dear Judge Salapa: |

In accordance with your prehearing order, dated January 30, 2007, please be advised that
! attempted to call Ms, Onufer twice on February 12, 2007 (o dascuss the possible settlement of

the case. 1left a voicemail for Ms. Onufer and requested that she contact me if she wishes to
discuss T-Netix's settlement position, 1 will also try to contact her again

Attached please find three copies of T -Netix’s three exhibits. Exhibit R-1 is call records
Onufer. |

for Ms. Onufer. LExhibit R-2 is a rate listing. Exhibit R-3 is a copy of a cleared check to Ms

Please be advised that 1 can be contacted at (717) 257-7526 for the hearing. T-Netix
intends to call Ms. Monica Rodriquez, Senior Customer Service Specialist for T-Netix, as a

witness. She can be reached at (972) 277-0522 and will testify regarding Ms. Onufer’s account
and the bases for call disconnections. T-Netix also reserves the right to call a witness from the
Pennsylvania Department of Corrections (“DOC”) regarding recordings of Ms. Onufer’s calls.
This witness has not yet been identified by the DOC. As soon as the DOC responds to T—Ncnx 5 -
request, I will inform Your Honor of the identity and contact information of the witness.
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2 Roh Second S“.g" '* Floot + Herrisbury, PA 17101<1619 + Phone (“7) 2577500 & Fax: {331) 2384622
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Febroary 12,2007 . | , ‘

hesitate 1o contact me. Ms. Onufer has been copied with this letter and the exhibits.

incerely,

Counsel for T-Netix, Inc.

¢ James J. McNulty, Sceretary (hand delivery)(ietter only)
Deanna Onufer (via first class mail)(letter and one copy of exhibits)

|
Page 2
Thank you for your attention to this matter. 1 you have any questions, please do not
Monica Rodriquez (via first class mail)(letter and one copy of exhibits)
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09/15/2006 13;17:15
09/15/2006 07:20:36
09/15/2006 07:17:10

09/14/2006 19:56:05

09/14/2006 18;37:10
09/14/2006 18:32:01
09/13/2006 18:26:23
0971372006 18:11:09
09/13/2006 07:39:23
09/12/2006 20:11:41
09/12/2006 18:43:57
09/12/2006 17:58:29
09/11/2006 18:32:00
09/11/2006 18:20:50
0971172006 12:09: 19
09/10/2006 19:17:5%
05/10/2006 19:04:30
05/10/2006 17:46:49
09/09/2006 19:03:22
69/09/2006 18:56:07
09/09/2006 18:34:42
09/09/2006 10241714
09/08/2006 20:01:33
09/08/2006 19:53:25

F R T Ay L T

011211
011214
01214
Ozt
O}1211
ojteil
031213
031211
o241
OJt211
031211
o211
0J121%
031211
o211
01211
OJ211
oyl

FeVi 151

onz11
01211
0i1211
011211
(639331
ozl
o211
o211
ozl
oJ211
ozt
ot
onatt
o211
011211
ozl
o211
onait
on211
o211
onz11
o211
oM2it
onztt
o211
0211

L P

00:14:58
0Q:14:58
00:14:58
00:11:58
00:14:58
00:02:37
00:10:58
00:34:58
00:03:55
00:06:58
00:14:58
00:07:32
00:14:58
00:114»:58
00:14;59

00:14:58

00:12:58
00:14:58
00:01:01
00:10:58
00:14:58
00:00:34
040:01:1¢
00:00:19
00:10:58
00:03:45
00:14:58
00:13:59
00:14:58
£0:00:45
00:07:06
00:14:58
00:06:16
00:09:58
00:14:58
00:04:10
00:11:58
00:14:58
00:02:23
00:03:56
00:14:58
00:08:44
00:01-14
00;05;58
00:14:58

AR N

$6.55
$6.55
$6.55

$5.74

$6.55
$3.31

$5.47

$6.55
$3.58
$4.39
$6.55
$4.66

46,55

$6.55
$6.5%
46.55
$6.01
$6.55

$3.04

$5.47
$6.55
§2.77
$3.0¢8
$2.77
$5.47

$3.58

$6.55
$6.28
$6.55
$2.77
£4.66
$6.55
$4.35
$5.20
$6.55
$3.85
$5.74
$6.55
$3.31
$3.58
$6.55
24,93
$3.04
$4.39
$6.55

PN

133
133
133
33
133

128

133
123
128
133
133
128
133
133
133
133

133
133

131
133
133
128
128
130
133
128
133
133
133
128
136
133
128
133
128
133
133
128
128
133
128
128
133
133

PN

e

W
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- Accepted. 1 Yes
Accgpted 1 Yes
Awepted 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Amotpted 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Actepted 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Accepted 1‘ Yeés
Accepted 1 - Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Atepted 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Accepted. 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Actepted 1 Yes
Actepted 1 Yes
Actepted 3 Yes
accepted 1 Yes

 Actepted 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Y&s
Acoepted 1 Yes
Actepted 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Acoepted 1 Yes
Actepted 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Actepted I  Yes

CAtcepted. 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Ye§
Actepted 1 Yes
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H5UAH
45038
45038
45038
45038
45038
45038
45038
45038
45038
45038
45038
45038
45038
45038
45038
| 45038
45038
48038
45034
45038

45038
45038
45038
45038
45038
45038
45038
45038
45038
45038
45038
45038
45038
45038
45038
45038
45038
45038
45038
45038
45038
45038
45038
45038

htp://webapps.dal.t-netix.com/AAGIAAG Main/CDRScarch.aspxTbtn=4848950244&C...  2/12/2007

45038

WP UBS LGRS B RIS
09/07/2006 19:00:36
03/07/2006 18:44:28
09/07/2006 18:40:52
09/07/2006 16:45:02
09/07/2006 07:35:39
09/06/2006 18:51:02
09/06/2006 18:32:02
09/06/2006 18:14:51
04/65/2006 19:49:02
09/05/2006 19:32;:48
08/05/2006 18:35:51
09/04/3006 18:52:10
08/0472006 18:36:01
09/04/2006 18:22:56
09/03/2006 19;00:27
09/03/2006 18:38:24
09/03/2006 18:24:36
09/02/2006 19:37:24
09/02/2006 19:21:06
09/02/2006 17:33:13
09/061/2006 19:51:46
09/01/2006 19:35:29
08/31/2006 18:40:37

‘08/3172006 18:24:17

08/30/2006 20:23:36
06/30/2006 13:50:51
08/29/2006 17:13:06

0B/2972006 17:10:30

08/29/2006 15:54:13
06/20/2006 13:16:18
0B/28/2006 20:32:12
08/28/2006 17:43:48
08/27/2006 18:43:32
0B/26/2006 20:49:41
08/26/2006 18:52:54

k08/26]2006 18:39:47

08/26/2006 13:19:31
08/25/20006 19:56:34
GB/25/2006 19:40.07
0B/24/2006 20:18:26

08/24/2006 20:02:14

06/24/2006 19:59:34
08/23/2006 19:36:46
08/23/2006 12:30:35
08/22/2006 22:03.22

UHIUB/ LW L LIUL;
09/07/2006 19:05:42
09/07/2006 19:00:28
09/07/2006 18:44:22
05/07/2006 16:50:57
09/0772006 07:39:34
G9/06/2006 19:04:06
09/06/2006 18:35:34
09/06/2006. 18:31:0%
09/05/2006 19:55:06
09/05/2006 19:48:53
09/05/2006 18:46:32
09/04/2006 16:56:13
9/04/2006 1B:52:03
09/04/2006 16:35:59
09/03/2006 19:03:32
09/03/2005 18:54:36
09/03/2006 18:38:23
09/02/2006 19:52:29
Q9/0272006 19:37:17
09/02/2006 17:35:31
09/01/2006 20:07:49
08/01/2006 19:51:41
08/31/2006 18:56:46
68/31/2006 18:40:32
08/30/2006 20:38:52
08/30/2006 14:02:09
08/29/2006 17:23:13
08/29/2006 17:13:00
08/29/2006 15:59:23
08/29/2006 13:32:27
08/28/2006 20:48:18
08/28/2006 18:00:06
08/27/2006 18:59:48
08/26/2006 21:00:00
06/26/2006 19:09:09
08/26/2006 18:44:56
08/26/2006 13:22:05
08/25/2006 20;12:46
08/25/2006 19:56:25
08/24/2006 20;33:29
08/24/2006 20:18:19
08/24/2006 20:01:40
08/23/2006 19:53:01
08/23/2006 12:46:42
08/22/2006:22:19.41

Ulidlrt
[033¥5 b1
0121t
011211
(213 §!
0J1211
oJ1211
OJ1211
Qyizty
011211
011211
01211
onzt1
Ol21L
o211t
Ol1211
O3L211
o121t
axzit
oll2it
oO)iz11
Qi1211
011211

01211

01211
0Ji211
QX211
O3t211
Oli211
o121
011211
OJ1211
o2t
O3t211
o1zt
oiat
(03} P23
031211
3121y
o¥i211
oMzii
o211
01211
01211
ONzit
Q1211

VIRTYR Y
00:03:58

0Q:14:38

00:02:23
00:04:29
00:02:34
00:11:58
0G:02:21
00:14:58
00:04:58
00:14:58
00:09:37
00:02:58
00:14:58
00:11:50
00:01:58
00:14:58
00:12:21
00:13:58
00414:58
00:00:58
00:14;58
00:14:58
00:14:58
00:14:58
00:14:02
00:14:59
00:08:58
00:01:11
00:03:42

00:14:58

00:14:59
00:14:58
00:14:58

00:08:58
00:14:58

00:03:44
00:01:03
00:14:58
00:14:58
00:13:58
00:14:58
00:00:55
00:14:58
00:14:55
00:14.58

Yt
$3.58
$5.55
$3.31
$3.85
$3.31
$5.74
$3.31
$6.58
$1.85
$6.55

$5.20

$3.31
$6.55

$5.74.

$3.04
$6.55
$6.61
$6.28
$6.55
$2.77
$6.55
$6.55
$6.55
$56.55
$6.55
$6.55
$4.93
%3.04
$3.58
$6.55
$6.55
$6.55
$6.55
$4.93
16.55
$3.58
$3.04
46.55
$6.55
36.28
$6.55
$2.77
$6.55
$6.55
$6.55

148
133
133
130
128
128
133
128
133
133

133

128
133
133

128~

133
133
128
133
133

128

133
133
133
133

130

133
133
130
128
133
133
133
133
133
133
128
128
133
133
133
133
128
133
128
133

DCB

0cs

Des

ocs

ocB

0Cs
DCe
Decs

oce
bee

DCB

3w

w

3w
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Accepted 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Accepted - 1 - Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Accepted - 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
‘Ao:eptt:d 1 Yes
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Accepted 1 Yes
Accepted 1§ Yes
Accepted <1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Actepted 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Accépted - 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Accepted I Yes
Accepted 1. Yes
Accepted. 1 Yes
Atcepted 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Accepted 1. Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Accepted X Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Accepted - 1. Yes
Accdpled 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yés
Accepted 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
ko::ep'&:d’ 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Acceépted 1 Yex
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45038
45038
45038
45038

45038
145038
45038
45038
45038
45038
45038
45038
45038
45038

45038
45038
| 45038
45038
{45034
45038
45038
.} 45038
45038
45038
45038
45038
f4s038
45038
45038
45038
45034
45038
45038
45038
45038
45038
45038
45038
450138
45038
45038
145038
45038
as5mig

h’ttx}:f/webapps‘da‘i,t~netix.eoxﬁ/AAG3/AAG Main/CDRSearch.aspx7btn=4848950244&C... 2/12/2007

45038

45038

BE/2272006 18:12:13
0872172006 20:22:55
08/20/2006 19:47;19

0872072006 19:30:53

08/19/2006 19:49:12
0871972006 19:28:18
08/18/2006 18:31:28

08/17/1006 20:20:18

OB/17/2006 18:56:35
08/16/2006 22:08:17
08/16/2006 21:51:51
08/15/2006 20:30:24
08/15/2006 18:45:02
08/14/2006 18:17:16

0B/13/2006 18:27:52

08/12/2006 19:19:27
08/11/2006 19:29:10
08/10/2006 20:30:28
08/10/2006 20:12:49

0870972006 17:50:20

08/09/2006 17:36:20
GB/6972006 17:20:04
08/06/2006 20:40:19
08/06/2066 17:50:53
08/07/2006 22:09:07
08/07/2006 20:25:02
08/06/2006 18:51:12
(8/06/2006 17:17:41
08/06/2006 10:41;:28
086/05/2006 17:38:19
08/05/2006 10:24:23
0B/04/2006 16:48:00
OB/03/2006 15:39:14
08/02/2006 20:06:52
08/02/2006 19:50:44
08/02/2006 15:21:30
08/02/2006 08:41:49
08/01/2006 13:44:12
08/0172006 13:21:33
0B/01/2006 04:42:44
07/31/2006 15:24:05
07/31/2006 10:21:29
0Y/31/2006 10:10:16
07/31/2006 09150:54
U7/30/2006 13:05:04
07012006 1748445

0B/22/2006 18:26:74
08/21/2006 20:39:06
08/20/2006 20:03:27
08/20/2006 19:47:13
08/19/2006 20:05:25
08/19/2006 19:44:27
08/18/2006 18:47:40
08/17/1006 20:36:25
08/17/2006 19:12:43
08/16/2006 22:24:28
08/16/2006 22:08:10
08/15/2006.20:46:26
08/15/2006 18:54:19
08/14/2006 18:33:29
08/13/2006 18:44:09
08/12/2006 19:35:43
08/11/2006 19:45:16
08/10/2006 20:46:28
08/10/2006 20:29:03
08/09/2006 18:02:35
08/06/2006 17:44:09
0B/09/2006 17:36:114
0B/0B/2006 20:56:41
08/08/2006 18:06:51
08/07/2006 22:25;10
08/07/2006 20:41:05
08/06/2006 19:06:15
08/06/2006 17:32:35
08/06/2006 10:44:20
08/065/2006 17:54:18
08/05/20086 10:40:37
08/04/2006 17:04:09
08/03/2006 15:55:02
08/02/2006 20:08:53
08/02/2006 20:06:45
08/02/2006 15.32;47
08/02/2006 08:46:34
0B/0172006 13:51:14
08/01/2006-13:36:22
08/01/2006 08:53:00
07/31/2006 15:35:12
07/31/2006. 10:24:19
07/3172006 10:14:16
02/31/2006 10:06:54
07/30/2006. 13:20:05
0213012006 11:D4°57

Q11211
o121
011211
0J1211
oMt
01211
011211

OHit1

oMzt
oz
ozt
ol1211
X2t
o211
0)i211
o111
01121
01211
OX121y
oM211
01211
[013 355
ozt
[£) 35245
oj1211
onait
o2
o211
o211
031214
O)1211
on211
03121
Ol1211
01211
0211
onzit
o211
o)211
0211
o211
oi21t
o211
o211
031211
[e13 053]

00:14:58
00:14:58
00:14:58
00:14:5%
00:14:59
00:14:58
00:14:58
00;14:58
00:14;59
00:14:58
00:14:58
00:14:58
00:08:06
00:14:58
00:14:58
00:14:38
00:14:57
00:14:58
00:14:58
00:10:58
00:03:49
00:14:58
00:14:58
00:14:30
00:14:58
00:14:58
00:13:58
00:13:45
00:01:36
0f:14:58
00:14:58
00:14;:58
00:14:41
040:00:55
00:14:58
00.09.55
00:03:31

00:05:58

00.13:35

00:09:02.

00:09:58
00:01:45
00:02:57
00:14:58
00:13:58
DA14:SR

$6.55
$6.55
$6.55
$6.55
$6.55
$6.55
$6.55
$6.55
$6.5%
$6.55
$6.55
$6.55
$4.93

46.55
$6.55

$6.55
$6.55
$6.55
$6.55
$5.47

$1.58

$6.55
$6.55
$6.55
$6.55
4$6.55
$6.28
$6.28
$3.04
36.55
$6.55
$6.55
$6.55
$2.77
$6.55
$5.20
$31.58
$4.42
$6.28

$5.20-

$5.20
$3.04
$3.31
$6.55
$6.28
86,55

133
133

133

133
133
133
133
133

133

133
133
i33
128
133
133
133
128
133

133

133
128
133
133
128

133

133
133

128

128
133
133
133
128
128
133
178
128
133
128

128 i

133
128
128
133
133
131

o]

s

0CB
DCB

oce
oce
oce
Vo)
bea
folet .}
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Accepted 1 Yes

. Accepted 1 Yes
Accepted {1 Yes
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Accepted 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Actepted 1 Yes .
Accepted 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Awepbedk 1 Yeés
Accepted L Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Accepted - 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Acoepted 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Acocpted 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Actepted 1 Yes
Accepted. 1 Yes
Aooepbzd, 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Accepted I Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Accepted 1 Yes
Acoupted 1 Yes
Arcented Y Yoo
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o

45038
45018
45038
45038
| 45038
145038

45038
45038
{asu38
45038
| 45038
45038
145038
45038
{45038
45038
45038
45038
45038
45038

45038
45038
45038
45038
45038
45038
45038
45038
45038
45038
45038
45038
45038
45038
45038
| 45038
45038
45038
45438
45038
45038
145038
45034

hitp://webapps.dal.t-netix.com/AAGI/AAG Main/CDRScarch.aspx?btn=4848950244&C... 2/12/2007

45038

45018

R o Y

07/30/2006 10:16;43
072972006 18:44:37
07/29/2006 18:14:39
07/28/2006 16:58:47
Q772712006 19:12:14
0772712006 18:56:04
Q72712006 18:48:43
O7/26/2006 19:26:16
07/26/2006 08:56:56
07/26/3006 08:42:35
07/2672006 08:26:09
0772512006 16:36:29
07725/2006 16:20:12
07/24/2006 17:27:13

07/24/2006 13:55:17

07/23/2006 18:11:44
0772372006 X7:51:35
07/22/2006 17:59:30
07/21/2006 16:38:08
07/21/2006 16:21:51
07/20/2006 17:03:59
07/2072006 16:47:14

07/19/2006 17:18:35

0771972006 17:02:22

- 07/18/2006 18:44:09

07/18/2006 18:14:53
Q711772006 17:08:18
07/17/2006 12:06:37
07/16/2006 18:07:59
077162006 17:51:29
07/15/2006 18:07:46
07/14/2006 17:53:29
47{13/2006 18:42:13
0771372606 18:25:49
Q2122006 18:16:22
07/12/2006 16:00:00

| 07/11/2D06 16:56:52

07/1072006 17:57:07
Q7/10/2006 17:05:04
07/09/72006.18.41;14
07/09/2006 18:23:05
07/08/2006 18:26:29
G7/08/2006 18:05.41
§7/07/2006 17:54:49
07/06/2006 17:17:27

D L L T R

07/30/2006 10:18:31
07/29/2006 19:00:50
07/29/2006 18:30:44
07/28/2006 17:14:48
0772772006 19:22:17
07/27/2006 19;12:08
07/27/2006 18:54:46
07/26/2006 19:32:27
07/26/2006 D9:01:35
07/26/2006 08:49:35

07/26/2006 08:42:21

07/25/2006 16:52:31
07/25/2006 16:36:17
07/2472006 17:43:19
07/24/2006 14:11:37
07/23/2006 18:27:46
07/23/2006 18:07:33
07/22/2006 18:08:05
0772172006 16:54:13
07/21/2006 16:37:55
07/20/2006 17:20;15
07/20/2006 17:03:43
07/19/2006 17:34239
0771972006 17:18:29
07/18/2006 19:00:13
07/18/2006 18:31:01
07/17/2006 17:24:25
O7/17/2006 12:23:Q1
07/16/2006 18:24:02
07/16/2006 18:07:47
07/715/2006 18:24:04
0771472006 18:09:34
07/13/2006 16:58:14
07/13/2006 18:41:59
07/12/2006 18:;32:42
07/12/2006 18:16:12
Q7/11/2006 17:12:43
07/10/2006 16:13:18
67/10/2006 17:2£:20
07/09/2006 15:46:37
07/09/2006 18:30:52
Q7/08/2006 18:42:24
G7/08/2006 18:07:39
07/07/2006 18:10:49
Q7/06/20606 17:33:45

i e

QX211
Oh2ty
011211
o121y
031211
o)z
Ol121s
Ol211

onaiy

os1211
o211
o211
oIz
onzit
031211
onatt
oizi1
o211
OJt211
o2ty
onaty
o111
o2t
011211
o211
od2tL
onztt
01211
o2l
o211
o2t
01211
onaztt
o1t
o211
onz
oizit
o211
onai1
o211
ozt

O)211

031211
0J1214
0)121)

00:00:25
00:14:58
00:14:58
00:14:58

00:68:58

00:14:59
00:05:0%
00:04:58

00:03:38
00:05:45

00:14:58
00:14:58
a0:14:58
00:14:58
00:14:58
00:14:58
00:14:58
00:07:17
00:14;58
00:14:58

00:14:58

00:14;58
00:14:59

,00:14:58

00:14:58
00:14:59
00:34:58
00:14:58
00:14:58

00:14:58

00:14:58
00:14:58
00:14:58
00:14.58
00:14:59
00:14:58
00:14:30
00:14:58
00:14:58
00:04:11
00:06:19
00:14:35
00:00.27
O0:14:53
00:14:58

$2.77
$6.55
36.55

$6.55

$4.93
$6,55
$4.12
$3.85

$3.58 .
$4.12°

$6.55
$6.55
3$6.55
$6.55
$6.55
$6.59
$6.55
$4.65
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05/06/2006 14:40:00
05/06/2006 10:05:51
05/05/2006 £¥7:17:39
Q5/05/2006 15:21:58
05/04/2006 14:32:30
05/04/2006 11:44:38

- 05/04/2006 08:23:07

05/03/2006 19:11:38
05/03/2006 10:50:20
05/03/2006 10:34:05
05/02/2006 18:09:56
05/02/2006 13:57:37
05/02/2006 13:40:58
05/01/2006 13:58:37
05/01/2006 10:51:47
04/30/2006 16:50:29
0473072006 15:39:19
04/30/2006 14:13:33
04/30/2006 13:42:55
04/30/2006 11:32:15

04/30/2006 10:39:29

04/29/2006 18:45:54
04/29/2006 18:26:40
0472972006 14:04:39

05/10/2006 18:53:34
05/10/2006 18:37:24
05/09/2006 19:00:35
05/09/2006 18:52:17
05/08/2006 17:41:18
05/08/2006 17:25:02
05/07/2006 18:56:07
05/06/2006 18:35:57
05/66/2006 18:01:57
05/06/2006 15:13:31
05/06/2006 14:56:13

| 05/06/2006 10:13:26

05/05/2006 17:33:50
05/05/2006 15:38:07
05/04/2006 14:48:33
05/04/2006 11:51:25
05/04/2006 08:31:24
05/03/2006 19:20:39
05/03/2006 10:58:08
05/03/2006 10:50:12
05/0272006 18:24:03
05/02/2006 13:59:55
05/02/2006 13:57:10
05/01/2006 14:14:52
05/01/2006 11:07:58
04/30/2006 16:57:32
04/30/2006 15:45:04
04/30/2006 14:15;22
04/30/2006 13:51:26
04/30/2006 11:40:56
04/30/2006 10:42:38
04/29/2006 18:55:59
04/29/2006 18:32:42
04/29/2006 14:20:38
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(o321
0JL211
o)1zl
0J1211
0)1211
Oli211
0Ji211
Ol1211
0121
01211

onzi

o213
11211
Q1211
ozit
O1221
01211

00:14:58
00:14:58
00:06:58
00:14:59

00:14:58

£0-14:43
00:07:02
00:05:58

. OO:QO: 16
D0 01:57

00:14:58
00:05:41
$30:14:58
00:14:58
60:14:58
00:05:28
00:06:41

00:07:59 -

00:06:47
00:14:58
00:12:58

00:01:06

00:14‘.58
00:14:59

00:14:58

00:05:58
00:04:17

00:00:46

00:07:05
00:07:28
00:01:46
00:C8:58
00:05:01
00:14:58

$6.55
$6.55

$4.39

$6.55
$6.55
$8.55
$4.66
$4.12
$2.77
$3.04
$6.55
$4.12
$6.55
$6.55
$6.55
$4.12
$439

$4.66

$4.39
$6.55
$é~.01
$3.04
$6.55
$6.56
$6.55
$4.12
$3.85
$2.77
$4.66
$4.66
$3.04
$4.93
$4.12
$6.55

133
133
133
133
133
130
128
133
128
128
133
128
133
133
133
128
128
133
128
133

133

128
133
133
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133
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128
128
133
128
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Accepted 1 Ves
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Accepted 1 Yes
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